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          August/October, 2012 
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Canada’s Four Seasons in Pastel 

Spring Summer 

Winter 

Autumn 

Compliments to the Season  
by Susan Moore 

Winter Road, Oakridges Morraine  
by Raymond Martin 

Buttercups & Dandies  
by Kebbie Gibbs 

Patterns on the Margaree  
by Carol Smeraldo 
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Pastel Artists.Ca 
was founded in 1989.  First known as Pastel Artists of 
Ontario, Canada, the name was changed in May of 2003 
to Pastel Artists Canada.  In August, 2007 it was incorpo-
rated under its present name, Pastel Artists.Ca., still ex-
pressed as Pastel Artists Canada. 
 

Pastel Artists.Ca (PAC) is a mentoring organization and 
as such we encourage artists at any level to participate in 
our activities. 
 

Learning and Fellowship Opportunities 
If you are looking to improve your skills or knowledge of 
the pastel medium, PAC offers: 
· workshops with well-known instructors 
· local one– or two-day member paint-ins/outs 
 

Public Appreciation 
PAC sponsors two shows a year: 
· Members’ Show - open to members at any level 
· Annual Juried Show - entries are selected by a judge  
 

Recognition 
PAC offers two levels of accomplishment: 
· Signature status (PAC) 
· Master status (MPAC) 
 

Newsletter and Website 
Our quarterly newsletter and our website offer: 
 

       Marketing Opportunities 
· posting of your teaching workshops 
· advertising solo shows 
· noting acceptance into various exhibitions 
 

       Information Resources 
· upcoming national and local events 
· tips on painting and framing 
· new products or marketing information 
 

Past “ Purely Pastel”  newsletters can be viewed on our 
website: www.pastelartists.ca  
 

Affiliations 
· Pastel Society of Eastern Canada (PSEC) 
· International Association of Pastel Societies (IAPS) 
 

Membership is based on the calendar year and renewal is 
due on January 1st.  New members joining after Septem-
ber 1st will have the following calendar year included 
with the initial membership fee. 
 
Annual Membership:   $50 CAD       
Outside Canada:          $60 US 
 

 
 
PAC Contacts 
 
Ruth Rodgers, Little Britain, ON              705-786-9710 
Director, President                     rodgers.ruth@gmail.com 
Workshop Coordinator       

 
Jessie Grant, Burlington, ON                   905-332-5255 
Director, Vice President,           jessie-nanny@cogeco.ca 
Exhibitions Chair 

 
Christine Brutin , Simcoe, ON             519-428-5151 
Director, Secretary       cbrutin@kwic.com 
 
Philip Allanson, Flesherton, ON              519-924-2202 
Treasurer                            philip.allanson6@gmail.com 

 
Gloria Burgoin , Ancaster, ON              905-648-6730 
Membership & Archives            burgoing@sympatico.ca 

 
Cathy Cullis, Burlington, ON                   905-333-5409  
Website Editor                      rcullis@cogeco.ca 
 
June Gauthier, Flesherton, ON                519-924-2202 
Newsletter/Update Editor              jgauatpac@gmail.com 
 
Louise-Ann Guy, Woodbridge, ON          905-893-7691 
Promotions Coordinator             l.a.guy2@sympatico.ca 
 
Sharon Fox Cranston, Bloomfield, ON   613-624-5672 
Publicity Coordinator                                                sfox@telus.com 
 
Heather Laws, Toronto, ON                      416-948-9236 
Exhibitions Coordinator         heather@lawportraits.com 
 
Rosemary Simpson, Burlington, ON        905-335-8074 
Submissions Coordinator              rasimpson@cogeco.ca 
 
Maureen Dorinda, Port Perry, ON           905-982-1118  
MPAC Coordinator       Maureen.dorinda@sympatico.ca 
DVD Librarian 
 
Brittani Faulkes, Richmond, BC              604-916-0458 
Director  & Western Canada Rep              bffa@shaw.ca 
 
Vicki Brophey, Guelph, ON                     519-822-8603 
South Western Ontario Rep           vbrophey@kw.igs.net 
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This year, I was privileged to participate in two local stu-
dio tours, one (the Lake Scugog Spring Studio Tour) as a 
host, and the other (the Wild at Heart Studio Tour, open-
ing for its inaugural year in Pickering, Ontario) as a guest 
artist.  Both experiences were most enjoyable, and have 
convinced me that participation in such tours is a great 
way to build your art business. 
 
Readying my home for the first tour required me to clean 
up my studio—a very good thing!—and get more selec-
tive about the many paintings, framed and unframed, that 
lined its walls.  Lately I’ve been reducing the number of 
paintings I frame (yup, cost-cutting, aren’t we all?) and 
instead, displaying works in glassine sleeves, tacked to the 
wall.  It’s not a perfect compromise—the glassine does 
create a lot of reflections—but it’s one way to have quite a 
few works on display without the cost of framing them all, 
and then a buyer can select a framing style that suits him/
her, too.  I also have a bin of very small works (under 9 x 
12) in glassine envelopes that are popular “impulse buys” 
at such events. 
 
I created a few explanatory “what are soft pastels?” signs 
and posted them around in an effort to educate my visi-
tors, but I also found I spent much of my time explaining 
the medium and demonstrating its potential at my easel.  
I like to work on paintings throughout the tour, as I find it 
reduces my tension about sales, gives me something to 
discuss with browsers, gives visitors the thrill of seeing an 
artist at work (which, after all, is the whole point of a stu-
dio tour), and, all else failing, at least ensures I have a few 
new works done at the end of the weekend! 
 
My guest artist for the Scugog tour was an accomplished 
woodturner, and our collaboration proved fruitful for us 
both, I think. His long experience as a tour participant 
provided me with great advice and confidence, and his 
established clientele brought new viewers to my work.  
In return, those who follow my work also enjoyed seeing 
his—it was a good match. 
 
On the second tour, I was a guest in the home and studio 
of a textile artist, and again our work was very  

 
 

complementary.  She was unbelievably relaxed about my 
pounding nails into her living room walls (insisting that 
she was planning to repaint it shortly after the tour any-
way), so I managed a great display, and her halogen track 
lighting really made my works glow. 
 
Sales on both tours were modest, but the profile-raising 
was tremendous, and more sales have flowed from these 
contacts. In addition, attendance at my workshops has 
been fed by the tours.  Just as importantly, it educated the 
buying public about pastel painting—something we still 
need to do as a group and individually as often as we can. 
All in all, it was a very satisfying experience and one I’d 
be happy to do again. 
 
Also this summer, I did a demo at the Oshawa Art Asso-
ciation, and had the rather intimidating experience of be-
ing videotaped while I did a demo and gave my “Potential 
of Pastel” slide show talk (see it posted to the PAC web-
site).  Both were well received, and, I hope, helped an-
other group of artists get excited about pastels. 
 
Here at the PAC, we are gearing up for a wonderful juried 
show in Toronto in September—our first at the prestigious 
Joseph Carriere gallery, which we hope will garner us a 
LOT more traffic and exposure than previous locations.  
 
Our juror is Liz Haywood-Sullivan, whose work with the 
International Association of Pastel Societies (IAPS) has 
brought her more and more into the public eye, and whose 
pastel paintings are some of the most stunning being cre-
ated in North America today.  We are fortunate that she 
will also be teaching a three-day workshop immediately 
following the jurying, at the lovely Tamarack Lodge in the 
Haliburton, Ontario area—just in time for the brilliant fall 
colours!  I look forward to seeing many of you at the show 
and /or at the workshop. 
 
We are finalizing plans to launch our first annual 
ONLINE JURIED MEMBERS’ SHOW in 2013. This 
show will be in addition to our two existing shows, and 
we hope it will encourage many more PAC members 
across our broad country to participate without the hassle 
of sending in an actual framed work.  Look for more de-
tails soon in a PAC update and the next newsletter. 
As well, we will soon launch our DVD library project, 
with Maureen Dorinda (also our Master Pastellist program 
coordinator) at the helm.  We’re gathering a great selec-
tion of titles and will soon be sending out details about 
how you can borrow these terrific resources at no cost but 
the postage. 
 
Finally, I want to welcome three new members to our 
PAC executive committee, who are pictured in the photo 
on the next page (taken at our executive committee meet-
ing in April).  Christine Brutin is ably filling the Secretary 
position; Louise-Ann Guy has been getting an initiation  
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by fire to the Promotions Coordinator position, working 
hard at getting donations to our silent auction; and Heather 
Laws is shadowing Jessie Grant as an Exhibitions Assis-
tant.  We are delighted to welcome these new executive 
members, and are very grateful for their efforts on our 
behalf. 

 
 
 

Mini-Bios… 
 
Raymond Martin, Stevensville, Ontario 
I have loved art all of my life and knew at a young age 
that I wanted to be an artist.  I studied at the Ontario Col-
lege of Art (night classes) and with many individual artists 
of my choice.  I work in three disciplines - Pastels, Water-
colour and Oils and I currently teach in all three through 
out the Niagara region.  I have my work in collections 
across Canada and throughout the U.S.A., along with 
some in the United Kingdom.  I was fortunate enough to 
have had one of my Pastels published in the no longer 
published International Pastel Magazine.  I have been 
lucky enough to have received many awards for my work 
as recently as this past April when I was awarded the Dora 
Purdon award for best oil in the 54th annual juried show 
for the Eastern Central Ontario Art Association.  (See 
Raymond’s painting, Winter Road, Oakridges Morraine 
on the front cover.) 
 
 

 
 
 

   
   Member News……..            

   
 
 

Susan Moore won an Honours Award for her painting 
Compliments to the Season at the Lambeth Art Associa-
tion juried show which was held at the end of April 2012.  
(see Susan’s painting on the front cover.) 
 
Marni Koelln has been accepted as a Signature Member 
of the International Equine Artists Group.  Two of her 
works have been accepted to the  Equine Jubilee Art 
Show and Sale in Delaware, Ohio.  A link to the digital 
on-line show will be made available soon.    

Beth Bouffard had three pastel paintings accepted into 
the 35th annual La Cloche Juried Art Show in Whitefish 
Falls, Ontario.  The show ran July 7 to 15, 2012.  Her 
painting Preserving September won first prize in pastel. 
 
Margaret Barg’s painting Morning After received the 
pastel award at the Manitoba Society of Artists, Annual 
Opened Juried Art Exhibition .  Forty-nine paintings 
were selected from the many entered.  It was the Society’s 
110th anniversary and the 80th anniversary of its Juried 
Shows that was held this year in the Winnipeg Art Gal-
lery, Canada's oldest civic art gallery.  The show ran from 
April 7 to 22, 2012. 
 
Sharon Fox Cranston, has been accepted into the 2012 
McMichael Autumn Art Sale at the McMichael Cana-
dian Art Collection Gallery, 10365 Islington Ave., Klein-
burg, Ontario. This year the McMichael selection commit-
tee received 188 submissions for the show, only 39 artists 
were chosen to participate.  The show runs from October 
19 to 21, 2012. Sharon will be showing pastel and acrylic 
paintings.  
 
The Lunenburg Art Gallery hosted the 13th Paint Sea on 
Site, July 21 & 22, 2012.  This is the fourth time Cristina 
Sidhu participated in this event.  Rae Smith was also in 
Lunenburg, Nova Scotia, to paint the sea on site.  To find 
out more go to www.lunenburgartgallery.com.     
 
Karin Richter has had one of her paintings accepted into 
The IAPS 2012 gallery exhibition to be held at the City of 
Brea Gallery, in Brea, California. The exhibition will hang 
from August 4 to September 14, 2012. 
 
Vicki Brophey’s painting Cinnamon Sky was accepted 
into the annual juried Insights Exhibition, Wellington 
County Museum & Archives, Elora, Ontario.  The exhibi-
tion runs to September 2, 2012. 
 

 
Back row left to right:  Louise-Ann Guy, Promotions  
Coordinator, June Gauthier, Newsletter/Update Editor, 
Rosemary Simpson, Submissions Coorindator, Heather 
Laws, Exhibition Coordinator, Gloria Burgoin, Member-
ship/Archives, Maureen Dorinda, MPAC Coordinator/ 
DVD Librarian, Philip Allanson, Treasurer.  Front row  
left to right:  Ruth Rodgers, President/Workshop Coor- 
indator, Cathy Cullis, Website Editor, Christine Brutin,  
Secretary, Jessie Grant, Vice-President/Exhibitions Chair.  
Missing from the photo, Sharon Fox Cranston, Publicity 
Coordinator.   
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Barbara Harris  had her painting McGregor Bay selected 
into the 2012 Franklin Carmichael Landscape Juried Art 
Show, at Orillia Museum of Art & History in Orillia, On-
tario.  The show runs to August 18, 2012.  June Gauthier’s 
painting Flesherton At Night is also in the show.   
 
Clarence Porter had his own show at Gallery De Facto  
at Mulberry, 193 James Street North, Hamilton, Ontario, 
during the month of  July 2012.   The show was called 
SteelVIEW and is a series in soft pastel.  See Clarence’s 
work at:  http://www.porter-arts.com.   
 
In the PAC News Update of July 18, 2012 we mentioned 
that Michael Chesley Johnson's new book, Through a 
Painter's Brush: The American Southwest - Painting in the 
Four Corners States, is now available as a paperback and 
also as a PDF download.  We did not have room to put 
Michael's comments in the Update.  Here is what Michael 
says: "I've been at work on this book for the last year.  As 
with my previous Through a Painter's Brush book - A 
Year on Campobello Island, I wanted a volume that would 
be not just a coffee table book or a "how to paint" book. I 
wanted a book that would be both a visual treat for the 
collector and an informational guide for the painter inter-
ested in the Southwest landscape.  It's hard to pack all that 
into one book but I'm very happy with the results, and I 
think you will be, too. This is your chance to see the 
Southwest through my eyes.  I've really enjoyed travelling 
in and painting that part of the United States.  The beauty 
of the landscape can change your life - it did mine."  If 
you would like to preview or order the book visit 
www.MichaelChesleyJohnson.com. 
 
Members’ Up-coming Solo Shows:  
 
Beth Bouffard’s solo show called Light Recreation/Re-
creation will be at the Artists on Elgin Gallery, 168 Elgin 
St., Sudbury, Ontario from September 4 to 29.  The Open-
ing reception will be on Saturday, September 8 from 1 to 
4 pm.  In this group of pastels, Beth portrays people en-
joying light leisure activities ("Light Recreation") in the 
landscape (lying on the beach, wading in the water, peo-
ple-watching, fishing, etc.).  The human presence is both 
actual and simplified.  Beth is interested in depicting the 
quality of the light to re-create the atmosphere of the par-
ticular time and place ("Light Re-creation").  See a paint-
ing from the show on the back cover. 
 
Kebbie Gibb has a solo show Menagerie & Menagerie 
the Kent Farndale Gallery, located in the Scugog Memo-
rial Public Library, 231 Water St., Port Perry, Ontario.  It 
is a collection of Mixed Media works in Acrylic, Pastel 
and Collage and it will be on view for the month of Au-
gust, 2012.  See pastel painting from the show on the front 
cover. 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The reason I painted Black Thunder  
by Wei Yan 

 
I painted the rhinos: First, because I like to capture rhino's 
skin texture in painting, especially in black and white pas-
tel paintings.  Second, almost every pastel painter likes to 
paint anything in color ONLY, so why not to try paint in 
black and white?  I enjoy the process of black and white 
painting, also I am very fascinated in the infinite toning 
adjustment and the last reason I choose the black rhinos 
as my subject is as a fresh experience since I did some 
rhinos in oil painting for a commission work. 
 
I painted the Black Thunder for my friend who provided 
the photo as my reference . 
 
Why I gave the title Black Thunder to this painting?  My 
friend took the photo of the rhinos when she was 6 years 
old and living in Kenya.  She told the story as there was 
big thunder during the time she was taking the picture 
with her grandpa.  She was so scared when she saw the 
huge black rhinos passing the road.  The painting will give 
her recall of when she passed her childhood in Africa.  
She said that this is the best artwork she has received,  
and it  will be a companion for the rest of her life. 
 
I have always been busy with commission art in my art 
career.  I have been working on a commission oil portrait 
since May.  I still paint some pastel works although I have 
painted lots of oil and acrylic for the last couple years.  
That is why I did not participate our in Members' Show 
and Juried Show since 2010, but I'll be back! 

 

Black Thunder, 22’ x 28” 

 
 
“The greatest sin an artist can be accused of is telling 
people things that they already know.”  Wolf Kahn 
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Juried Show- I got in!!!!! Now What! 
by Jessie Grant and Rosemary Simpson 

 
Works can be delivered by hand to the Gallery, October 3, 
2012 between 10 am and 1 pm only, or shipped to our 
designated receiver. The gallery does not accept any 
shipped works. 
 
This year all shipped works will go to a professional 
framer, Don Corby. Don is used to dealing with couriers 
and handling pastel works. We have come to this solution 
as the usual volunteers are willing but are unable to handle 
the boxes and store the packaging for returns. Repacking 
of paintings is very important and better done by a profes-
sional. PAC is going to subsidize ($15 per box) the cost of 
shipping for all members who have work selected and 
have no other choice but to ship ($17 per box). Non-
Members will have to pay the complete fee. Remember 
the fee is for each box not per painting. (You can get 
more than one painting in a box usually.) 
 
No Peanuts please. If you take your work to a courier for 
packaging please remember this. 
 
Make Your Own Shipping Box - Ann Walsh did a great 
article on how to do it (go to www.pastelartists.ca Tutori-
als – Shipping Tips or Newsletters, Fall, 2006, page 8). 
Also check out Richard McKinley’s Blog at 
www.artistsnetwork.com. Type ‘Shipping’ in the Search 
Box and you will be able to access Shipping Part 1 and 2 
by Richard. Artfloat has a site worth visiting also. It sells 
re-useable strong but light boxes for art shipping. 
www.airfloatsys.com. There is a video on the site you can 
watch. 
 
Reusable Packing Materials (foam) will save you 
money. Make sure that the painting(s) is secured and pro-
tected top, bottom and around the circumference of the 
painting. There must be NO movement of the work. 
 

                 —————————————— 
 

The Digital Age. 
By the time you get this newsletter the package of works 
will be off to the Juror Liz Haywood. 
 
A big "thank you" to most of you who read the Call for 
Entry carefully and followed the requirements.  
 

                                 _________________________________________________________   
 
 

Hints for next time: 
 
Emailed Entries: we need Print Quality Images. A num-
ber of people had a problem with their computers deciding 
to make the images smaller for email. Re PC - just before 
you send, there should be an opportunity to select the size 
of the image (s) attached. When in doubt, just select  
Original size from the selection window. Mac has the op-
portunity in iPhoto at the right bottom of the screen.  
 

 
 
File Names: A sticky point. I got a number of files with 
no title or artists’ names, etc. Just sending in the files with 
the camera file allocation just doesn’t work for collation. 
Images can be lost and not attributed to the right artist. 
Yes, we can do it for you but we do not wish to touch your 
files in any way, plus the time it takes to correct one per-
son’s submissions, multiply by 40 or more artists. Correct 
naming of files by the artist is so important. 
 
The small printed photos of each work are used for ad-
ministration only. This helps see that no work is missed 
out. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

The North West Passage   
By Shirley Black 

 
A return to the Canadian Arctic has been on my bucket list 
for some time...August, 2011, I flew to Greenland and 
boarded the ship, Clipper Adventurer, to join a hundred 
other passengers on a once-in-a-lifetime trip through the 
North West Passage. 
 
It was a wonderful two weeks (organized by Adventure 
Canada ) that took us north through the ice-choked 
Greenland coast to Upernavik, across Baffin Bay and into 
the Canadian Arctic, visiting Pond Inlet, Beechy Island, 
Devon Island, south to Gjoa Haven and west as far as the 
mouth of the Coppermine River to Kugluktuk. 
 
While the tundra’s flora, the whales, seals and polar bears 
(we witnessed 20 in total one morning from our zodiac, 
feeding on beluga whales that had become stranded by the 
tide) were as memorable as the soccer games in the com-
munities and the lectures and debates on board, it was the 
landscape along the iceberg-clogged rugged coast of 
Greenland in sun and fog that touched my heart and which 
I recorded in pastel. 

 

 
Along the Greenland Coast 
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Matting Pastels 
by Tim Daniels 

 
A number of years ago, I was on vacation and visited an exhibition of oil paintings and pastels by a very famous American 
artist who is a huge favourite of many pastel artists; me included. While the work was fabulous, I was surprised (shocked, 
actually) by the improper matting of the pastels. Most of the paintings had an accumulation of pastel dust on the lower, hori-
zontal edge of the mat window. So much dust, in fact, that little streaks of colour were showing up on the mat surface below 
the opening. I know that artists as successful as this fellow leave the framing to someone else; likely the gallery. Regardless 
of who is responsible, it looks terrible and could be easily avoided with the use of a spacer between the inner surface of the 
mat board and the front surface of the pastel painting. When I visit Pastel Artists.Ca exhibitions I am always impressed by the 
care and professionalism shown by our members in presenting their work, but, for those of you who are new to exhibiting 
your work I would like to share a few tips with you. 
 
I am going to assume that you understand the need to protect your pastels with a mat, a frame and glass. The width of the mat 
border will vary with the size of the paintings. Even with very small paintings, I never use a mat smaller than 2.5 inches wide. 
In fact, small paintings can look very nice with a wide mat. I have a tiny drawing by Ruth Mittleholtz that is about 3 x 3 
inches. The mat surrounding this image is 5 inches on the top and sides, 7 inches wide on the bottom side. It looks great. 
 
The colour of your mat is also important. For juried shows, group exhibitions, etc., always use an off white (cool or warm 
white, depending on your image) mat. Of course, you should always use acid-free matboard. 
 
Step one: attach your painting to a piece of foamcore that is the same size as your mat, using a strip of acid-free masking tape. 
 
Step two: attach four 1” strips of scrap matboard or foamcore, using two-sided tape, about ¼” outside the window of your 
mat. When these two pieces are sandwiched together your pastel will be safely away from the inside surface of the glass and 
you will have created a hidden area behind the mat where pastel dust can fall, safely out of sight. Simple, but important. 
 
If you have any questions email me at timothydaniels1@mac.com. 
 
                                      Step one                                                                          Step two 
                                     

  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Brittani Faulkes wrote an article on French Envelope Framing (go to www.pastelartists.ca Tutorials or Newsletters, Fall, 
2008, pages 7 & 8).  Brittani is also willing to help or answer any questions you have on framing.  She has had her own fram-
ing business in Richmond, B.C. for 15 years.  Her business email is brittfaulkes@gmail.com.                
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Abstract 
 Underpaintings  

by Ruth Rodgers 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
A recent lesson in my studio incorporated the use of quite 
abstract underpaintings.  Two of my students used thinned 
acrylic washes, and a third tried a watercolour underpaint-
ing.  The results were fresh and original, as the photos on 
the back cover show. 
 
Many of our readers attended Richard McKinley’s work-
shop some years ago (Richard will return to Ontario in 
2013), or have watched his many excellent videos, so you 
are perhaps familiar with his use of underpaintings in vari-
ous media.  This time, however, I encouraged my students 
to go beyond the usual “set-up” advocated by Richard, 
and push the underpainting to be more abstract. 
 
We started by choosing scenes that had simple composi-
tions and strong value structures.  After deciding on the 
best format (square, rectangle, oblong), we made thumb-
nail sketches to reduce the scenes to three values only—
dark, middle, and light.   
 
That done, we planned the colours to be used in the under-
paintings, pushing these to be darker, brighter, and either 
decidedly cooler or warmer than the planned finished 
work, to give us something to respond to.   
 
Once the basic composition was sketched out onto the 
sanded paper (we used Art Spectrum ColorFix), we 
painted the shapes in muddled, runny, streaky colours, 
ensuring that the value structure was maintained.  Those 
using acrylic discovered that the newer synthetic paints 
(quinacridones, dioxazines, pthalos) gave much more in-
tense and transparent results than the older cadmiums.   
 
The results were quite surprising and challenging, and 
both the students and I took a deep breath as we went on 
to the next step! 
 
I encouraged the students to work more slowly than usual, 
adding gentle layers of pastel and backing up to examine 
the results frequently.  Responding to the subtleties and 
textures of the underpaintings, they put far less pastel 
down than usual, and finished wonderful works within just 
a few hours.   
 

 
 
The resulting paintings are very dynamic and lively, and I 
think this is a result of being willing to let the underpaint-
ing do much of the work.  Why not try this technique 
yourself?  Just remember that the majority of the finished 
surface must be pastel for the work to qualify for PAC 
shows! 
 

 

 
More on Glassine 

  
In her President’s Easel on page 3 Ruth Rodgers mentions 
showing your work under glassine.  This is a safe and effi-
cient way to store your unframed pastel paintings.  Cut 
glassine a few inches larger than your paper or board and 
lay flat on table.  Next, carefully place your pastel upside 
down in center of glassine.  Fold one side up against edge 
of paper or board and tape with small pieces of artists’ 
tape which is easily removed later.  Fold up opposite side 
and tape and then do the two ends.  This also works for 
shipping unframed work by placing the wrapped painting 
between pieces of cardboard or foamcore. 

 
Glassine is traditionally used as interleaving for prints. It 
is lightweight, high gloss, neutral pH, and translucent.  It 
comes in sheets in two sizes – 24 x 36” and 36 x 48” and 
in rolls and is fairly inexpensive.  Some art supply shops 
sell the glassine in pre-sized envelopes, so the work can be 
slid into it and will be contained on all sides (the enve-
lopes seal with a waxy substance that can be re-opened an 
unlimited number of times).  Studio Six in Markham, On-
tario, sells these for only a few dollars apiece.  
 
A little pastel dust may come off onto the glassine but 
your painting cannot be smeared once the glassine is se-
curely taped.  The glassine can be wiped off with a tissue 
and reused.  

           
 

 

 
Membership Report by Gloria Burgoin 
 

PAC continues to grow - we currently have 173 members. 
 

Welcome to the members who have joined since our last 
newsletter was published:  
 

Raymond Martin, Stevensville, ON 
                  Christine Obers, Mariposa, CA   
                  Terry Torra, Kitchener, ON 

and 
Janette O’Neil, a returning member from Lakefield, ON.   
 

 

Susan Typert  
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and so it is heartening to see more experienced members 
offering to share their knowledge so newer members can 
learn and grow.  Thank you, Rosemary and Christine. 
 
Our Tips and Tutorial sections could use some new and 
more in-depth material on a host of subjects. 
We encourage all members to help us improve this section 
of the website by sending in articles on subjects such as: 
- Papers - what's good about them and what’s not. 
- Preparing other surfaces for pastel painting 
- Pastels - which ones are best for underpainting or over-
painting or scumbling? 
- Framing - what’s your system or suggestions on prepar-
ing paintings for framing 
- Pricing your work. Do you have a system that could 
work for others? 
- Cataloguing your work , what shows they’ve been en-
tered/accepted in, price, awards, sales etc. 
 
Some of these subjects are already covered in our Tips 
section but only briefly. Some might be better handled in a 
tutorial.  Take a look and if you see a way to improve, add 
or alter some of the information, please send me your 
thoughts. 
 
Also, a while back we asked members to send in their 
favourite plein-air sites. We’d like to list them on the web-
site so members in your area can join you.  So far we’ve 
only had one response. This is an excellent way to begin 
to share information from all over the country. 
 
Beginner pastellists are looking for this kind of informa-
tion. Subject matter is unlimited and not confined to the 
above topics. Let’s work together to improve the website 
by sharing.  It is an easy way to be part of our mentoring 
process. 
 
Please send information/articles to: rcullis@cogeco.ca 
 
Thanks everyone! 
 

 
 

 
 

                             PAC’s 
 

                          Website News  
                            

                                                           
  
       www.pastelartists.ca     
 

This has been one of the hottest summers on record here 
in southern Ontario.  However, interest in the website 
shows no sign of cooling off.  Visitors from around the 
world continue to check us out. 
 
To maintain a high level of interest, and attract new mem-
bers, it is important to keep the information on the website 
interesting and up-to-date. 
 
With that in mind, discussions are under way, right now, 
to offer our members an Online Exhibition next year.  
That will be an exciting addition to the website and espe-
cially attractive to our out-of-province members. 
 
We have also recently added the ‘Online Challenge’, fea-
tured on the home page of the website.  If you haven’t yet 
explored this new feature, take some time to take a look. 
We have posted the results of the latest ‘Spring Challenge’ 
as well as the details for the ‘Summer Challenge’.  These 
challenges offer our members a chance to participate and 
learn from comments made by Master Pastellists on the 
painting principles/techniques employed by other member 
artist. 
 
On the website we list up-and-coming ‘Calls for Entry’ to 
various shows.  There are lots of opportunities in the 
States to enter shows, but shipping can be difficult and 
expensive for Canadian artists.  If you know of an exhibi-
tion in your area that you think others may be interested in 
entering, please do send the info to me for posting on our 
Calls for Entry page on the website.  More information on 
Canadian exhibitions would be a great addition! 
 
Recently, June Gauthier our newsletter editor, requested 
an article on framing and pricing pastel paintings for the 
newsletter.  A member had sent an email requesting just 
such an article. We could put this information on the web-
site as well. 
 
In the last newsletter Rosemary Simpson sent in an excel-
lent piece on taking photos to record your work.  And 
Christine Camilleri recently sent in an article on jump off 
ideas for working from photos.  Both are examples of ma-
terial our members appreciate and benefit from.  This 
newsletter is now posted on the website. 
 
Part of our ‘Purpose’ as an organization is to improve the 
skills of and promote fellowship among pastel artists and 

by Cathy Cullis 

 

Cathy Cullis away from her computer. 
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A Cautionary Tale 
By Martha Brown 

 

About a year and a half ago, I put some wall quilts into 
my local pet groomer’s shop. I’ve taken my dogs there for 
over 10 years. The owner is good at her job and I have no 
reason to doubt her honesty. Not many are looking to buy 
these kind of quilts when they take their dogs there, but 
they’ve decorated the place for quite some time. 

The shop is undergoing some renovations now, moving to 
the shop space next door. During the process, the quilts 
and rods were taken off the wall and put into a black gar-
bage bag along with a few other shop items, labelled 
“Inventory, do not throw away.” (You know where this is 
going now, don’t you?) 

The construction worker (who is NOT insured, in fact a 
full time police officer who does this on the side) threw 
the bag into the dumpster along with the rest of the reno-
vation trash. They tried to trace it, but the quilts are now 
on their way to a landfill in Detroit. 

The one thing that is saving me, and this has yet to be 
fully resolved, is that I had a list of the pieces I dropped 
off, with their prices, two copies, one for me, one for her, 
with both our signatures.  She was to receive a 25% com-
mission on any sales.  So after taking off the commission 
mark up, I am now out $1,200 worth of inventory.  She 
threw the ball in my court and mentioned that I might 
want to work something out with this construction guy in 
trade to make up for the loss of the quilts. 

After talking to a few people, the fact that the man is not 
insured is asking for a second layer of disaster if he works 
on some part of my house and gets injured.  These pieces 
were in her shop, so she’s the one I need to be dealing 
with.  So I have thrown the ball back into her court, and 
asked that she work this out with him on how to reimburse 
me for the value of the lost pieces.  Cash.  She is consider-
ing taking it out of his fee due for the renovations. We will 
see what happens.  The idea of small claims court is 
highly unpleasant and worst case scenario, my home-
owner’s insurance may be put to the test for reimburse-
ment, if any. 

I  share this with you as a cautionary tale. When you are 
dropping off your work at locations to advertise an open 
studio tour or show, I think each one has to decide how to 
handle the risk.  At the very least, have them sign a docu-
ment that states what you have put in that location, its 
value, the dates it will be there and who is responsible if 
something happens. 

I know, the odds are so NOT in favour of disaster and in 
90% of the scenarios, a protective agreement would be a 
waste of time.  But guess what I’ll be taking up to Ux-
bridge next week to a shoe shop owner and getting him to 
sign! 

 
 

                                                     
           Workshop  

                                        at  
                                     The Pastel Studio   

                                                     by Susan Moore 
 
 
 
 

I have attended a week-end workshop at The Pastel Studio 
in Cambridge, Ontario. The Guest instructor was pastel 
colourist Casey Klahn. He is an American from Washing-
ton State.  It was a very intense two-day workshop from 9 
am to 6 pm.  He is greatly influenced by artist Wolfe 
Kahn, therefore introducing lots of colour and expression 
to our paintings!  Also, simplifying a lot.  I quite enjoyed 
the session and it was nice having a workshop I didn’t 
have to travel miles to attend.  London seem so far away 
from anywhere! 

 

From Painter to Artist  
 
“Copying the work of an admired artist can be a great  
exercise for the beginning painter, however, to become an 
artist you must find your own voice.” 
                                        Quote from:  Becoming an Artist 
 
“As an artist, if you have found your ideas, and if you 
know what you want to say, then you will succeed in 
speaking with a singular voice. 
 
When we say that a visual artist has a “voice,”  of course 
we do not mean that he speaks about his work.  A work of 
visual art is a soundless message, and the best works go 
beyond available words.  One can say much about art-
work, but one can never completely explain or illuminate 
it with words.  The best comment on an artwork, in my 
opinion, may be more artwork by the artist.  The more 
unified in idea, the clearer the art speaks.” 

                Casey Klahn, Artist and Author of The Colorist    
  Quoted from The Pastel Scribbler, February 2012  

 
 
Dianna Ponting is planning a cross-Canada combined 
exploration and teaching tour in the Autumn of 2013.  In 
preparation, she is seeking recommendations from PAC 
members for teaching venues anywhere across the coun-
try.  If you have taken a class in a facility that you are par-
ticularly impressed with, drop her a line with the contact 
information and let her take it from there or if you have a 
group interested in hosting their own workshop let her 
know.  Contact Dianna at: ponting@ponting.com.ng.com. 
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Next Newsletter 
 Deadline 

  November 15, 2012 

 

 
 

A Special Thank You - 
to everyone who took the time to send in the articles and 
news that fill this newsletter.  Each contributing member 
is identified with a by-line.  Also, a thank you to our 
proofreader, Barb Harris, without whom the newsletter 
would have as many typos as some e-books.   
 

 
 

   The Spring PAC Challenge  
 
 
Aili Kurtis prefaced her comments on the three paintings 
she selected in the Spring PAC Challenge with the follow-
ing:  
 
“The challenge, as you know, was to think about the poem 
by Marc Slaughter that was offered as an inspirational 
“springboard” for your paintings, and to respond not only 
to the idea of Spring but to think also about the colour 
green and how it relates to Spring. The web colour, 
“Spring Green”, portrays the “sense of warmth” that is 
mentioned in the poem. Most people rejoice in seeing the 
first warm colours that appear after the months of viewing 
the cool colours of winter. However, Spring Green is not 
as warm as chartreuse or lime, but it is not as cool as cyan. 
Every one of us sees the colours of the world in our own 
unique way. As artists we are conscious of the delicacy of 
colours and the subtlety of perception. We also know that 
the colours we see are the ones that are reflected rays 
thrown back at us while other colours are absorbed. 
 
Hermann von Helmholtz, the scientist who in 1867 dis-
covered cone receptors for colour in the retina, stated that 
“colour is not in the world, but in the mind”. Perception, 
according to him, is “an act of judgement”. Humans form 
a picture of the world through the senses and then invest 
the sensations with meaning that depends on a “chain of 
reasoning”. Previously, the 18th century philosopher, Im-
manual Kant, had declared that one knows the world only 
as a mental construction of sensations: the human mind 
has a spatial and temporal scaffolding that it uses to or-
ganize colours, sounds and other sensations. No one can 
know what is beyond the borders of our perception. But 
we, as artists, try to make the “invisible visible” and try to 
portray the sensations that we see into works of art. We 
have the capacity for personal interpretation and the abil-
ity to respond emotionally to perceived visual patterns. 
 
“Much of what I have to say is based on research that I 
have done as well as insights that I have gained through 
giving constructive support to my students.” 
          Aili 
   
Aili has taught art for a number of years at the Ottawa 
School of Art, and now give workshops in her studio.  
 
See Aili’s painting Walking on the back cover. 
 
Go to www.pastelartists.ca - Challenge #3 Results to view 
all the paintings entered in the challenge and to read Aili’s 
comments on the three paintings she selected.    
 
 
 
 

                                                 

 
 

We are now starting to assemble content for the next 
newsletter.  Send in photos, thoughts, wishes and what-
ever else you think of; we want to hear from you.   
Remember, if you do not fill the pages, PAC will not be 
publishing a newsletter, it is up to you.  We are willing to 
put the newsletter into print but it cannot be done by just 
one person and the few faithful writers who supply con-
tent for every newsletter.  The main goal for all of us is to 
paint, we have put aside some of our painting time to 
write for the newsletter, now it is time you contributed 
some of your time too. 
 
We have started to put more paintings on the inside pages 
of the newsletter, especially when they relate to an article 
such as Philip Ross’ The Northwest Passage on page 6 
and Wei Yan’s, The reason I painted Black Thunder on 
page 5 and will continue to do so in future pulications.  
Unfortunately, these images will be in black and white in 
the print copy of the newsletter. The cost of printing an 
inside page in colour is almost double what we pay now.   
Members who receive their newsletter by email do not 
have this problem, all pages come in colour on your com-
puter.   
 
You may want to consider receiving the newsletter by 
email.  If so, please let us know and we will move you 
from the mailing list to the email newsletter list. 
 
Contact me at:  jgauatpac@gmail.com. 
 

   Or by mail at:  June Gauthier 
                         794166 East Back Line, RR3  
                         Flesherton, ON.   
                         N0C 1E0 
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Abstract Underpaintings  
Page 8 

by 
Emma Brouwer 

by 
Patricia Lowe 

________________________________________________________________________________________________

Walking 
by Aili Kurtis 

Girl Watching 
by Beth Bouffard 


